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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JUNE 27, 2017 

 

MINUTES 

 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte, Joseph Pugliese & Jeffrey Gworek 

 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 

 Absent:  Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

 Vice Chairman Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in 

the presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes from the last 

meeting.   Mr. Pugliese seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a 

voice vote. 
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6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6265A, Application of Connecticut Lighting Center 

Inc. for variance to exceed permissible attached sign area under 

Sections 13-05C.1, 13-05C.2 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 50 

Graham Place, property of 50 Graham Place Inc. c/o Joyce Scalzo in an 

I-1 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:    Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 

 DAVE DIRECTOR:  50 Graham Place, Southington.  The appeal is to -

-- for the sign overlooking the highway.  We are here in town now.  We 

have visibility.    

  

 We’re moving.  We’d like to move.  And, the ability to know where 

we are:  Spring Street.  And, down that street there is no visibility 

and we think it’s crucial to be able to get that sign so that people 

will know where we are. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Maybe just explain a little bit about the sign?  The 

size?  Whether it is going to be lighted or not lighted – lit. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  We would propose to have a lit sign which is 450 

inches long by 85.5 inches high.  It will strictly have our name on 

it.   It will be to --- as you are looking to the west side next to 

CAFD.  They have their name and their signage is to the right side of 

ours. Ours would be to the left side looking at the building from the 

highway. 

 

 And, as I say, it’s a very simple sign just as a demarcation of 

where we are.  That building, having no visibility, at all. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this sign going to be lit? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Um, we would propose to have it lit.   Yes. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It will be facing 84? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR: Facing 84. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How many square feet would you be allowed with or 

if you didn’t require a variance?   How much of a variance are you 

looking for? 
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 MR. DIRETOR: The honest answer is I can’t answer that. My 

understanding was we needed a variance either way. But I can’t answer 

that. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, typically it would be the width of 

the space that they occupy. So, if it was half the building, it is 

more than 150 square feet or so.  I am not sure of the width of the 

unit they occupy but it is a very wide and long building there. 

  

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Right. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, the building is about 200 feet long.  So, half 

is 100 feet. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have half of the building? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  More than half.  I’m going to guestimate it’s 

probably three quarters of the building. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, that is a two building --- you know it is a two-

building property, correct? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Correct.  It is a two-building property. 

 

 THE CHAIR: And, you are going to be in that rear part of it or 

are you going to have both parts? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Connecticut Appliance is at the end which houses 

that building. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  We will have three quarters of the other part of 

the building which faces west.  So right, that building there 

(indicating). 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  You are going to have that building and you’re 

going to have ---- what about the building in the back there? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  That is Connecticut Appliance. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That whole building is Connecticut Appliance. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  That whole building is Connecticut Appliance. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So, your sign is going to be on the Connecticut --- 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Correct.  Which is owned by the same people. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  The Scalzo’s own both. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

  

 And, are you going to have a sign on the main part of the 

building? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR: We’ll have our sign over the top of our ---over the 

top of our door. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  On Graham Place. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Which will be ---- correct.  

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Which will be the same sign we have presently here 

in town in the Walmart Plaza. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Is --- and I am not trying to split hairs or 

anything, but are they allowed to put something on another building 

and what percentage would they be allowed to put the sign?   So, if 

this building is owned by somebody and their sign is over here and 

it’s not attached to that, which takes jurisdiction? 

  

 THE CHAIR: They would need a letter from the owner who they are 

leasing it from. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  They would.  And, it wouldn’t be uncommon. If you 

look at plazas, they don’t always have an exterior face to the street 

so you put it on the side to downtown (inaudible). 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  And, that is why Joyce Scalzo --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We got the letter or a copy of the letter from you. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Correct. 
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 THE CHAIR: Approving it. 

  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Dave, do we have other signs lit up in town?  

Facing the highway? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I believe so. Well – 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the one down the street, Pilgrim Furniture, is 

a huge sign, correct? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, we would make sure that the cabinet 

doesn’t illuminate.  Just the letters at night. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that again, Dave? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The background, the white you see on the sign, it 

wouldn’t illuminate at night. 

 

 Just the letters. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, that was going to be the question. So, what you 

are going to see is Connecticut Lighting Center, but the whole 

background is not going to be lit. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, the logo, correct? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How tall are the letters? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  We are proposing to nix even the logo and just 

have the Connecticut Lighting Center and that’s it. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, if you just had the Connecticut Lighting 

Center, would that be smaller if you took the logo off? 

 

 (Undertone comments) 
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 MR. DIRECTOR:  It is the same exact size cabinet.  All it is just 

taking this and taking that off (indicating). 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, how tall would the letters be on that.  That’s 

85 inches.   

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  It would be this in the same proportion.  You can 

see it’s on the other drawing. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, probably three or three and a half 

feet for the letters. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But basically, it is no --- if you look at it, the 

letters are really no bigger than the sign next to it, the CAFD. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, they are significantly bigger. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Not the CA – 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Not that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Right. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Is this accurate?  Excuse me, is this accurate 

what you put up?   You went by that fast and I think this has got the 

logo. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR: Right.  I’m sorry. 

 

 MR. PUGLEISE:  So, this is something we don’t have. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, I would prefer to see the sign.   

 

 (Undertone comments) 

 

 He is going to expand it into this whole thing, section.  And, 

make the letters even bigger. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you will have letters three and half feet tall. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Can I see that? 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would prefer to see it cut here (indicating).  

Like that. 

 

 (Undertone comments) 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  The reason that we changed the design and I 

apologize.  I was told you had that.  I’m sorry.  Was that because 

it’s not --- the only thing that is going to be lit are the letters is 

why we got rid of the logo.  We thought that was more obtrusive.  We 

thought the letters themselves just being lit was just our name. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, how large are the letters on there?  How large 

are the letters? 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  The --- it’s 36 inches to 42 inches, I would say 

by this but I honestly --- the honest answer is I can’t tell you 

exactly. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now, if you eliminated the left portion of the sign 

on the application and just kept the Connecticut Lighting Center, how 

big would the letters be? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  They would be the --- we would try to keep the 

same size. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, they’d be smaller because they’d have to be 

smaller. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  They’d be thinner.  But the same height. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  This is still the same height. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s just not as long. 

 

 So, the size of the letters would still be the same.  The letters 

wouldn’t be any --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  They’d be more spread out.   Why would you even 

need that? 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  Are you saying that the rectangle, the box, would 

be the same size in both of these drawings? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Exactly the same size. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So you are going to make the Connecticut Lighting 

Center words just spread out more? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Stretched out more.  Exactly. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you need to stretch them out?  That’s the 

question. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  I guess, yes.  I --- both the  --- the sign 

company is the one who came back to us and they’ve been doing this for 

about 45 years and they suggested that we not use the logo and use 

just the letters.  And, especially because it is where there is no --- 

the sign is not lit.  It is just the letters. 

 

 An appropriate to the CAFD size of their sign. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you consider shrinking it down if you 

eliminated the size say from 450 inches across to, I don’t know, three 

quarters of it?  I would be something like 360? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  I don’t think it would be visually --- I don’t 

think it would do the same thing.  Right now there is foliage 

obviously that will be there. We understand that. That’s not going 

anywhere.  All we were trying to do was put a sign up appropriate to 

the space. 

 

 And, Pilgrim’s sign that is next door, is certainly much more --- 

a much larger sign than this. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: If it were 360 inches, it would be 30 feet across.  

That’s pretty big. 

 

 (UNIDENTIFIABLE):  I guess it is all relative. 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE: It is. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Right. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just think it is too big. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  This picture here with the logo, if they got rid 

of like they’re going to get rid of the logo. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Get rid of the logo and you get rid of one quarter 

of the sign.  You’re 30 feet across instead of 45 feet across. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Correct.  And, with the 30 feet, would they even 

need to be here? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The answer is yes.   

 

 So, it’s just --- 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Less of a --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: --- less of a variance. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  I guess the only thing I would say is we are a 

company trying to come to a town, trying to um, we’re going to double 

the employment in this town.  And, I know that doesn’t affect you but 

from our standpoint there is no signage.  There is no signage at all 

relative to getting --- you get off the highway and there’s one sign 

for Spring Street.  From there, that’s it.  Because all of the rest of 

the property is other people’s property and we’re trying to bring a 

business to town or move to town that is an area that obviously is not 

a mainstay.   

 

 Where we are now, we have a lot of visibility.  We are not going 

to have that visibility moving to where we are. 

 

 And, if Pilgrim, I guess if the other signs weren’t the size they 

were, then it would be appropriate for us to be smaller.  But they are 

those sizes.  We’re right in line with the other signs.  Smaller than 

Pilgrim. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, except that when you look at Connecticut Fire 

Appliances and Distributors, it is a much lower impact sign.  It’s 

just on the brick and it is not lit.   

 

 And, a lit sign that is 45 feet long is pretty powerful up there. 

 

 (Pause) 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Can they tone it down? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Again, I, you know, we’re in other towns and this 

is this town with the only --- only the letters being lit, I don’t 

think that that is going to be an obtrusive sign.  You know, that’s --

- and I understand why you guys, why the town wants that.  I think it 

looks much nicer.  And, just having Connecticut Lighting Center, I 

think is pretty simple. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Right, but we’re --- I think what I am saying is you 

are proposing 37 and a half feet and we’re saying how about 30 feet? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  How about 35?    You know, that’s what I’m saying.  

You know.  I understand and I guess from our perspective obviously it 

is we are relying on a sign company and professionals to tell us what 

they think and it is not a company who has not been around for a long 

time.  Sign Light is about a 40+ year old company who is local. 

 

 THE CHAIR: And, why – why are you, just a question.  If you look 

at, as Matt was talking about, if you look at the sign next door um, 

it’s not like an in your face kind of sign.  And, I believe it is 

backlit at night.  And, why couldn’t you have something similar to 

that?  Even the same size.  But it wouldn’t look as quite of in your 

face um, as your sign is.  Because it really, it doesn’t even, it is 

not even compatible with the sign next door.  I guess that’s my --- 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Doug Dupont who owns that company is a very good 

friend and Doug, as he said, he would like the same sign that we’re 

doing.  He just didn’t want to spend the money for that sign.  That’s 

why he did the sign he did.   And, it is not, for no other reason 

other than to try --- as I say, I think it’s simple enough.  And, it’s 

because of where it is --- if it was on the Connecticut Appliance 

side, much easier sign to see.  

 

 Where we are putting the sign, there is --- there are trees that 

are blocking that area.  So, you get a very quick shot of our sign. 

You have a very long shot of their sign. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this sign up, already? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  No.  

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: This is just superimposed? 
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 MR. DIRECTOR:  Yah, yah. And, yah, I mean again, we did the ride 

many times and that was --- the biggest issue was the trees.  Where 

the trees are. 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But I think, Dave, were you saying that a 

permissible sign would be something like 150 feet?  That’s 150 square 

feet. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, maximum, Mr. Chairman the maximum size would 

be 150 even if it was above that.  So, if it was a 200-foot-wide space 

the maximum would be 150, but there are also going to be two signs so 

that would have to be split up between two signs.   So, the front is 

say, 60 square feet. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So the bottom line is they’re not even within the 

realm of --- 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think the only thing they’ve got going for them is 

that it’s back lit and all you are looking at is the letters.  If that 

whole thing was lit up with the white and red, I’d say that’s 

unacceptable. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It wouldn’t meet the regs anyway. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It wouldn’t meet the regs. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it is up to you guys. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just think it’s too big. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other discussion? 

 

 Any other points you want to make at this point? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  No.   Other than, you know, ---- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I would normally, what I would normally do, um, 

because there seems to be some question, would be to continue the 

public hearing to the next meeting.  But our next meeting is not until 

the end of July.  The 25
th
 of July.  We only have one meeting in July. 

And, I don’t want to put you off --- 
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 MR. DIRECTOR:  I appreciate that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t want to put you off that long.  So, we can 

either, you can either make a decision now that this is what you want 

us to vote up and down on or you would agree to make it smaller and 

then we would vote on that.  We can go smaller, but we can’t go 

larger.  That wouldn’t be acceptable, anyway. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  So, what would be --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t want to, I don’t think that --- 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  This board, I don’t think we should get into a debate 

and you know debate sort of what size, give and back. 

 

 I’d like you to you know, uh --- to come up with what you think 

is appropriate, what you’d like us to vote on. 

 

 If you want to go with what you’ve got, that’s fine, too.  It is 

really up to you. 

 

 What I can do is um --- 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  So, right now we are at 37 and a half in width.  

If we were to go down to 30 feet in width? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I wouldn’t have a problem with that. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Would that encompass this sign like right --- see, 

you’ve got two different signs. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Just the letters. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, it would be just this much here, like that? 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Correct.  It would --- 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Similar to that. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Thirty feet? 
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 MR. DIRECTOR:  Thirty feet. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 

 MR. DIRECTOR:  Thank you very much.  We appreciate it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  We’ll be voting on it this evening so you can 

stay. 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application?   Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6274a, Application of Andrew J. & Elwyn B. Quirk 

for a special exception to allow a family flock of chickens under 

Sections 3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 71 Whispering 

Pines Drive, property of Andrew J. & Elwyn B. Quirk in an R-20/25 

zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record. 

 

 MR. QUIRK:  Andrew Quirk, 71 Whispering Pines Drive.  

Plantsville, CT. 

 

 And, I’m here this evening also with my son and daughter who, I 

just want to mention because we got involved with chicken thanks to 

the Southington Public School System. 

 

 My first-grade son had a program for incubation through chicks 

and each of the students had an opportunity to have the chickens have 

a sleepover and we happened to like them a little bit. 

 

 So, before you is an application for or that meets your 

requirements as far as no more than 12 chickens.  I don’t even 

envision more than 6.  So, I put 2 to 6 on the application, well below 

the 12 requirement. 

 

 No roosters. 

 

 I included a picture of the coop. A slightly different 

configuration but it is a small coop area with a run below.  About 25 

square feet.  The regulations allow up to 400. 

 

 And, it would be situated on the property, here is an 11 by 17 

sheet as well as an aerial.  It’s 132 feet from the street line so 

it’s more than 100 feet and 35 feet from the lot line on the sides, so 

it meets the 30 feet. 

 

 So, we have reviewed the regulations and we would not exceed, 

again, the 12 hens.  No roosters. It’s 100 feet from the property line 

and 30 feet from the side line.  And, the coop area would be around 25 

square feet. 

 

 I’m happy to answer any questions. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I think you’ve got it under control here. 



Zoning Board of Appeals -June 27, 2017 

 

15 

 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 Good presentation. 

 

 Any questions of the applicant? 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  If we stipulated no more than 6, would that be all 

right with you or do you want us to do 12? 

 

 MR. QUIRK:  Probably 6 would be better.  I mean --- I would be 

surprised, you know, it takes a lot to integrate new ones, so 6 is 

fine. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you very much.   

 

 Any questions of the applicant?   Pretty straight forward.  Thank 

you very much. 

 

 MR. QUIRK:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?   Anyone in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application?   Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6275A, Application of Marcin Zablocki for a 4’ side 

yard setback variance for a proposed deck under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 113 Wedgewood Road, property of Marcin 

Zablocki in an R-40 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Would the applicant or his representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  Marcin Zablocki, 113 Wedgewood Road.  Southington. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What can we do for you? 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  I’m wanting to get a variance for a deck on the 

back of my house in a rear lot.  So, I only have one place where I can 

build a deck on the back of my house.  I only have like just a little 

over 9 feet to build a deck to the 25-foot setback line. 

 

 So, I am trying to get a larger deck, more proportional to the 

house. 

 

 Plus, you guys got the 15-foot sewer easement back there, too. 

 

 So, I am just trying to get an extra 4 feet. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are looking to encroach basically 4 feet 

into the 25-foot side yard? 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  It is actually going to be more like --- the deck 

is going to be only 12 feet from the house.  So, I would literally 

just need like less than 3 feet. I just figured I’d go for 4 feet.  To 

be on the safe side. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: What does the property look like that is below on 

the other side? 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  So, it is basically to here.  Where he deck is 

going to be, it is going to be to the south of the house. 

 

 It is going to be wrapping around the corner. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So, it is all trees in the back? 
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 MR. ZABLOCKI:  No.  There are no trees there now.  Everything is 

cleared out all the way to the setback.  To the property line. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  The trees to the south, the neighbor’s own?   It is 

wooded to the south. 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That is what I’m --- okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  And, you’ve got the house is located there 

and is that because of the wetlands and the wetlands buffer? 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  Yes. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  When I drove by your property, I didn’t see the 

sign out there announcing the variance. 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  Yes. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Do you know where it was? 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  Yah.  It was installed originally and then someone 

ripped it off.  So, I tried to put it back, but I just didn’t get to 

it.  I’m sorry. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, I don’t know, is that --- 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  I had it mounted on the tree. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s got to be posted for two weeks prior to the 

meeting.  And, if it wasn’t, legally, we’re not supposed to act on it 

until that sign is up for the two weeks.  Only from a legal 

standpoint.   If it gets challenged and somebody says I didn’t know 

about it ---um. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Then we’re in trouble because we didn’t have the 

sign up. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  I understand. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, it is a small variance, but I think we’ve got 

to follow what the rule, what the law and what the regulations say.  
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 So, what I would suggest is that you put the sign up or get 

another one from the zoning department and make sure that it is up for 

the two weeks solid. 

 

 Our next meeting will be on July 25
th
.   Okay? 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing, 

if you agree? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Any discussion? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 We’ll continue it and we’ll hear it again on the 25
th
.   Make sure 

the sign is up. 

 

 MR. ZABLOCKI:  Yup. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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 D. APPEAL #6276A, Application of Denise M. Theriault for a 

special exception to allow a food truck on private property under 

Sections 4-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 410 Main Street, 

property of James N. & Rosemary T. Champagne in a B zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Will the applicant or their representative state their 

name and address for the record? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  Denise Theriault, 424 Prospect Street, 

Plantsville. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will you pull the mike down just a little bit? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  Sure.   Sorry about that.   That’s nicer. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  We can hear now. 

 

 MS. THERIAULT: Yah.  Me, too. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What is it you want us to do for you? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT: I’d like you to grant me a permit to park my food 

truck at 410 Main Street.  There are certain days of the week that I 

believe you have the letter from James and Rosemary who own the 

property and the days they would allow me to park there. 

 

 They’re closed on Sundays.  And, there is another business in 

there, as well.   It is called: Awards of Elegance.  They’re not on 

Sundays, either. 

 

 And, the plan would be to, obviously, see how things work.  If I 

go there like at lunch time, maybe 11:00 to 2:00-ish.  You know, if I 

don’t have customers, I am not going to sit there. 

 

 And, then to try again later in the evening more towards dinner 

time.  Maybe like 4:00 to 6:00, maybe 7:00 depending on if I am having 

customers.  If I am not having customers, I am not going to sit there. 

 

 Mondays, they are closed, as well.  So, I would like to park 

there for probably three hours in the mid-afternoon, early evening.   

 

 And, I believe the other day is Wednesday, I think it is on 

there.  Wednesday evening for approximately two hours.  Like I said 

depending.   
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 I haven’t started the business so I don’t know what kind of 

clientele I’ll have.  Don’t know.  I don’t know that, yet.   

 

 I mean, there are a lot of people who are interested and want the 

truck, so um, at this moment in time I haven’t even had the truck 

wrapped yet.  Just in case you guys say “no”, I am not going to put 

any more money.  I’ve already spent $35,000 on the truck.  So, I am 

not going to put any more money in if the answer is “no”. 

 

 There are other places in town that I heard, in fact, Lou Perillo 

told me to get in touch with the new breweries who are looking for 

food trucks because they don’t serve food. 

 

 And, I believe, I looked at a few of them and I believe the best 

one I saw is at Canal Street and there is a brewery there.  I don’t 

think a lot of people even know it’s there but they would like to have 

a food truck there, as well. 

 

 At this point in time it is my only way of making a living.  I’m 

just praying for a “yeah”. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I am not sure I understood correctly.  Could you 

please clarify this for me?  Are you intending to have the truck there 

when those businesses are closed? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  Yes.  Only when they’re closed. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  When they’re closed. So, you are not going to 

impact the parking? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  Absolutely not. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Where are you putting the truck? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  There is a parking area in the front of the 

building that I would not park there. 

 

 I would park in the rear, in the rear parking lot.  Where there 

are --- 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Are you calling the front those four spots on Main 

Street? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  No. 
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 MS. THERIAULT:  No.  I am talking --- no.  I would not park there 

only because first of all it is too close to the road.   And, I don’t 

want – I don’t want like tons of traffic.  I don’t want to cause a 

problem with traffic. 

 

 If I was parked in the back, in the back-parking lot, I think it 

would be easier for people to park and you know it is not going to be 

like a restaurant.  It’s kind of like the other food trucks that are 

in town.  The one up by Stop & Shop, people kind of go and get their 

food and then they leave. You know, they usually are on like a lunch 

break or a breakfast break or dinner break or whatever.  They grab 

something quick and then they go. 

 

 If I need a picnic table and I don’t think I will, but um, I 

don’t know if that would be appropriate or not.  That would be up to 

you. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   The property up to the top, what type of property 

is that?  If you were to go up there? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  The senior center is behind them.  There is Hair 

Expo, Awards of Elegance and Jim Champagne’s office is in that one 

building.  And, then behind there is the elderly complex. 

 

 But they use that street just as an entrance and an exit.  They 

don’t use the other parking lot. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  How would anybody know you are there? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  Well, my plan was to start a page on Facebook.  

Um, hopefully, basically just word of mouth.  I am not going to put a 

sign.   I am not going to put a clapboard sign out.  Because I would 

have --- what I would do is I would just have like a magnetic menu to 

stick on the side       of the truck, but I wouldn’t have a platform.  

I don’t know whether that is even allowed or not, but that is not what      

I was going to do. 

 

 Um, but it would be strictly by word of mouth and you know, I 

love people who are really, really interested so they would know what 

it would be.  Basically, thru social media.   

 

 THE CHAIR:  I notice a lot of discussion in town about food 

trucks and we’ve approved a couple, I guess, for very specific 

reasons.  Because you know, a large building with people no 
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restaurants in the vicinity.  And, we seem to be getting a number of 

these requests for food trucks. 

 

 Dave, I am just wondering, I notice there was a number of 

discussions from the planning & zoning that they’re looking at that 

and I’m, I guess I am kind of reluctant to approve any more food 

trucks until we really know what the planning & zoning is doing. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, there is no new regulation on the 

books, yet, for it.  But you are correct.  There have been 

discussions. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the things that I am struggling with and I’m 

not hearing a unique need but Webster had 500 employees and they’re 

asking to put a truck out there for two hours a week for a very 

specific purpose for the employees. 

  

 MS. THERIAULT:  Well, my understanding was I was only allowed to 

put in for one permit at a time.  So, I know that you are talking 

about Executive Boulevard.  I know there are food trucks in there. 

 

 I haven’t gone to them, yet.  But I wanted to get started and you 

know, I thought the place we’re talking about would be a good spot.  

But I definitely want to not just stay there.  Obviously, I would want 

to expand because like I said this is my only way to make a living at 

this point in my life.  

 

 There are other places, I guess.  I mean, I could go to --- there 

are events, food trucks are at.  I know they have them at the drive in 

on Friday nights.  I think there is one coming up at the Meriden 

Square at the corner lot.  There are a lot of events that go on during 

the summer.  Different fairs.   I don’t have to --- I guess I can get 

a permit through them and not the town. 

 

 But I do need one for obviously for 410 Main Street. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  By her putting the truck there, she is not going to 

hurt any other businesses. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The permit that they get is only good for one 

year, right?   

 

 THE CHAIR:  We can stipulate that, yes. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: But there is nothing on the books right now to stop 

this? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What did you say?  I’m sorry? 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I said, there is nothing on the books right now 

from planning & zoning.  I know they’ve been talking about it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  None. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But there is nothing there.  I understand the 

different needs like the one on Queen Street was for kids.  The one on 

West Street.  But Commissioner LaPorte’s --- it is really obscured.  

It is not sitting right out in front and it is renewable once a year.  

So, if something does come up with the planning & zoning, then those 

permits will not be renewed. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  But then they would --- my --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, the concern is that they would pop up 

everywhere in obscure places and then that would be an impact. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the discussion could be that they are 

grandfathered in because it would be after it was approved.  You know, 

let’s say planning & zoning did make a change and stipulated certain 

things and this didn’t meet the stipulations.  This would be 

grandfathered in. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Grandfathered in.  Why would it be a yearly 

renewal.  Isn’t it up to our --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The yearly renewal would be if there was an issue 

with it.  You know, it wasn’t being kept up or getting a lot of 

complaints from the neighbors.  Then we wouldn’t renew it. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is that part of our renewal?   I know it is part 

of --- I don’t know if that is a part of this renewal that --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, one of the stipulations we make would be if we 

hear complaints, then we wouldn’t renew it. 

 

 I guess my concern would be that we have a number of businesses 

in town that are, you know, they pay taxes.  They have a hard 

building.  And, right down the road you’ve got three or four 

restaurants that can service the needs of whatever clientele this 
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individual might draw and I’m kind of reluctant to approve any more 

until I really hear from what the planning & zoning is thinking. 

They’re going to get a lot of input from the businesses.  That’s my 

personal opinion. 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  As I say --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I guess the other thing I am a little hesitate 

about is the applicant has explained --- the other applicants we’ve 

seen, they’ve brought in trucks, how they’re going to handle the 

waste, all the kinds of ancillary stuff that would concern you.  

 

 And, all we have here is this is the hours of operation.  I don’t 

know what kind of truck it is going to be, anything about it. 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  You should have all my information.  I was told 

I’ve submitted everything to the health department and to you guys.  

Everything, including--- 

 

 THE CHAIR: We don’t have that here.  I don’t think we have that 

in our package. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How many days a week are you proposing to operate 

there? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  How many days a week? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Um-hum? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  Sunday, Monday, Wednesday. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  For like three hours at a time? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It says Tuesday on the application? 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  It doesn’t say Sunday, Monday, Tuesday, 

Wednesday? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It says Sunday, Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday. 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  That would-be Tuesday evening. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s just the menu and – 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 
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 MR. BOHGIAN:  It’s just the menu. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s typical.  We would get the menu.  That’s all 

I see that is different than the other applications for the same 

thing.  There is possibly just a schematic of the truck itself. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Mr. Chairman, to your point about what planning & 

zoning is going to do and that is something that concerns me also. 

 

 Can we just not do anything?  I mean, would it be appropriate for 

us to say in a situation like this if we chose to approve it, it would 

only be for a year and you must come back to us and start again next 

year and at that point we’d have new regulations, perhaps or insight 

as to what to do. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, we could do that. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I don’t know. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We could stipulate that and say it is good for one 

year.  That’s certainly an option. 

 

 Another option would be that we could either vote it up or down.  

And, if we vote it up, stipulate it for a year. 

 

 If we vote it down, we could stipulate in the motion that the 

applicant could resubmit.   Normally, if we vote it down, there’s got 

to be a significant change in order to come back within six months. 

 

 The other option would be to turn it down and we say that the 

applicant can come back in six months without having to pay a renewal 

fee.  And, we’ll take a look at it again.  Maybe by that time we have 

the ---something from planning & zoning.  But it’s up to you. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think if planning & zoning did new 

regulations, that in and of itself, I think is construed as a 

significant change.  And, we wouldn’t even have to say come back in 

six months. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly.  Right. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  Take it right out of our hands.  We would still 

make it for only a year.  Right? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  If we approve it.  We can make it for a year. 

 

 But I guess, I am not sure I have enough information. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have to say something.  I agree with 

Commissioner Pugliese’s recommendation that you stipulate it for one 

year no matter if there are issues or not and renewable upon the date. 

 

 There isn’t enough information for us with what the person sent 

us today.  But as an independent board we, without anything on the 

records, you know, some of these things are people’s livelihoods and 

to have somebody wait six months for some other board to make a 

decision, I don’t think is right. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The other option is we put it off  --- continue the 

public hearing.  Have her come back with more information so we have 

the full packet in front of us and then we can decide what we want to 

do. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I agree to that. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think that would be a little bit more 

comfortable. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Have the applicant come back with more information, 

have the full packet in front of us and then we can decide what – 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I agree to that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  --- we want to do. 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  Can I ask specifically what is the information 

that you need? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What you can do is you can work with the planning --- 

you can work Dave and his office and he’ll tell you exactly.  I think 

he knows exactly what we are looking for. 

 

 MS. THERIAULT:  I am sure you are talking about grey water and 

I’m sure you’ talking about all those issues, grey water and things 

like that which --- 
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 THE CHAIR:  Is that okay with you, Dave? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Can I have a motion to continue --- I’m sorry? 

  

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, through you, Dave?  Is it possible 

you would be able to give us some additional insight for the next 

meeting from planning & zoning? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think he can. I mean, that’s --- 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: It would be conjecture. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That would be guessing. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I am not privy to any of their discussions. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  That’s putting him in an awkward position. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE: I’m just asking. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  He’ll work with the applicant on what the package is 

we want and then we can look at it again and vote it up or down.  Or 

do whatever the board desires. 

 

 Okay? 

 

 Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing to the next 

meeting on July 25
th
? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Discussion? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 We’ll see you on the 25
th
. Work with Dave on what else you want to 

include in the packet? 

 

 Okay?  Thank you very much. 



Zoning Board of Appeals -June 27, 2017 

 

28 

 

 

 E. APPEAL #6277A, Application of Douglas Mitchell for a 

variance to allow a pool in the side yard under Sections 2-01A.A.6 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 216 Pratt Street, property of Douglas 

R. Mitchell Jr. in an R-40 zone.  

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Douglas Mitchell, 216 Pratt Street, Southington. 

I am asking for a variance to allow a pool, an above ground pool, to 

be put into my side yard. 

 

 I live off of Pratt Street on a private drive or a private road 

and I guess when the property was subdivided years ago, the 

orientation of the property and my house are different.  So, the front 

of the property is really the side of the house. 

 

 So, I am asking for the pool to be installed behind the house 

which technically I guess is considered by side yard.  So, kind of 

where he has the dot floating around --- that’s technically the front 

yard but if he comes down around behind --- up close to the house 

there’s a deck and the pool would go behind the house. 

 

 So again, the orientation of the property, the house faces the 

private road or the private drive.  But it doesn’t face Pratt Street.  

But it is also not visible from Pratt Street, either.   It is probably 

a few hundred feet off of Pratt Street. 

 

 And, I do have letters from the neighbors stating that they don’t 

object to it.  And, actually, if it is installed behind the house, I 

say behind the house because I am not familiar with the yard, but if 

it is installed behind the house, then it isn’t visible to them from 

any point of their property. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Those are all trees back there? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Uh, looking at it from here to the left is all 

trees. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What is behind the house where you are going to put 

the pool? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  There is a backyard and then further there is some 

--- in turns into wetlands. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So, back --- that’s all wetlands back there. There is 

no houses back there? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Nope.  Nope.  There’s no houses.  Right.  It is 

considered wetlands. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you put the pointer where the pool is going to 

go? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Sure. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  So, I guess it is kind of hard to tell if you’re 

no familiar with the property, but the front of the house faces that 

driveway that comes in so to me it is properly oriented with that. 

 

 There is a fence behind that business. 

 

 So again, I have letters and I have pictures.  Letters from the 

neighbors and pictures here. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you --- if you submit them, you won’t get 

them back. 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  That’s fine. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you show it to us and we’ll take a look at 

them. 

 

 (Pause, pause) 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  The first two are letters from a couple of the 

neighbors. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 I had originally gone down and I didn’t purchase a pool but I put 

a deposit on a pool because that’s how you buy.  They want half up 

front.  And, then they said they would send someone out to look at 

where the pool would go and they would make recommendations, if 

needed. 
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 So, we waited probably six weeks for that.  They came out and 

they looked at where it was, behind the house.  They marked it all out 

and then they said, okay.  Now you need to go and get a permit.  

Because I wanted to be able to measure it to say it’s 10 feet from the 

house, 12 feet from the well.  The septic is in the front yard. 

 

 And, then when I went to get the permit then I found out that the 

orientation of the property and the house were different. 

 

 Then I called them and said, we need to cancel the installation.  

I need to go apply for a variance and stuff.  So, everything is kind 

of on hold because of that.  I wanted to do it correctly and make sure 

we got the permit first and not have them install it and then say can 

you grant me a ---- 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is strictly an above the ground pool? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Yah.  It’s a 15 by I believe 26 oval above ground 

pool.  Yes.   

 

 And, that is really the only place I can put it.  I can’t put it 

in the front yard or in the front of the house.  

 

 And, the two side yards are – one kind of slopes down from the 

fence and then the other one slopes down and there is some old, mature 

trees there. 

 

 So really, that’s the only option that I have. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are not going to have any deck on the 

outside of the pool closer to the property line? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  I don’t understand.   

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  There is not going to be a deck all around it, is 

there? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  No, no.  I’d like to have a deck go up to the pool 

but --- 

 

 THE CHAIR: From the back of the house? 
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 MR. MITCHELL:  There is already a deck there and I’d like to make 

it kind of connect to the above ground pool but – first I need to be 

able to put the pool in to do that. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  But the deck would be from the house to the 

pool as opposed to beyond the pool? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Yes.  It won’t go beyond the pool.  No. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Dave, do you know, is there an issue with the well 

being 12 feet away, that close? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Health would take care of that.  But it would 

probably be a minor adjustment.  It wouldn’t be a matter of --- 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  I do have in my paperwork how far it would be and 

it is further than that.  I think it is 10 feet from the house.  I 

think it is 10 feet from the well.  And, it needs to be 25 for the 

septic.  It meets all of that. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you know where you are going to put the --- is 

there going to be a pump and filter system and all of that? 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Yah.  That’s going to be on --- it is not going to 

be on the deck side.  It is going to be on the other side. 

 

 So, it would be closer to the edge of the house. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Just because the pool people said if you put it 

near the deck, that makes it harder to get to and then you don’t 

change the filter and it’s harder to hook up hoses and things like 

that.   

 

 That’s what I thought at first, put it right under the deck.  

Nice quiet and out of the way. 

 

 (Undertone comments) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, do we have any other questions of the 

applicant? 

 

 I think it is pretty straight forward. 
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 No other questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 

 MR. MITCHELL:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 Go ahead? 

 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I am not going to speak but I am in favor of 

it. 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 Okay.  Anyone here opposing this application? 

Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 F. APPEAL #6278A, Application of Paulo R. Oliveira for a 

variance to exceed permissible attached sign area under Sections 13-

05C.1, 13-05C.2 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 400 Executive 

Boulevard property of 400 Executive Boulevard Southington LLC c/o 

Amtrust Financial Services in an I-1 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record? 

 

 Mr. Bohigian recused himself from the application and left the 

dais. 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:  Good evening, board members, my name is Paulo R. 

Oliveira, 70 Griffin Road, Bloomfield, CT.  I’m representing Stanley 

Black & Decker on this zoning variance application. 

 

 What happened was Stanley Black & Decker moved into the second 

and third floor of 400 Executive Boulevard almost a year ago.  And, we 

did put a sign there and they realized that the sign is too small and 

it hardly can be seen from Executive Boulevard much less West Street.  

And, they would like to simplify the sign and make it larger.  

Basically, doubling the size of the sign. 

 

 And, we took the liberty of --- on Page 2, you can see what the 

existing sign looks like from the corner of the building as you are 

looking at it from the entrance to the facility on 400 Executive 

Boulevard and Page 3 shows what the sign would look like if the motion 

is approved.  It will increase in size.   

 

 It does make it a lot more visible and Stanley has had complaints 

that people are driving by West Street not realizing that the building 

is back there especially now that the new retail has been built right 

in front of it.  It makes it a little bit harder. 

 

 As far as the lighting of the sign, it’s about 25,000 lumens 

which is the equivalent of about 500 watts of LED lighting per sign. 

 

 It’s just to make the yellow glow at night. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So the letters would be about 15 and three-quarter 

inches? 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:  Exactly.  The letters are growing 1.9 times from 

the existing sign, existing large letters. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE: What is the size of the signage?   The height.  I 

can’t read it. 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:   The new sign is going to be 3 foot 7 inches high 

by 22 foot 8 inches wide.  That’s the proposed new sign.  It is about 

80 square feet compared to almost 40 square feet for the existing 

sign. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You have two signs on the building now, correct? 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:   Correct. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Are you changing them both? 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:  Yes. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dave, do you know what they would be allowed as a 

matter of right? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I believe what is on there now is --- they maxed 

it out to what they could have. 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA: Correct. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  But keep in mind this is a variance for the size 

and not the variance of the illumination.  So, if they were to try and 

illuminate the background, the yellow, that would be a separate 

variance.  As it stands in the regs, only the letters can be 

illuminated. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So it would be the letters that are illuminated? 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:  Correct. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, I don’t have a lighting background 

illumination plan.  So, if we stipulate that, at the time of zoning 

permit we could make sure that they adhere to that before we sign off. 

 

 Because they could do perforations in the letters that say 

Stanley Black & Decker.  During the day, you would see it as black but 

at night it would be white.  A white light glowing through.  If that’s 

what they intend. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is that what you are planning on doing? 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:  I’m sure that that would be agreeable to Stanley 

Black & Decker. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 (Undertone comments) 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The backlit is halo but they can also do a 

perforation so it shines through.  So, if you stipulate the letters 

illuminate and not the cabinet, that will take care of that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that acceptable? 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:   Yes, sir.   Letters, only.   Not the cabinet. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You are taking off the hand tools and storage and it 

is just going to say:  Stanley Black & Decker? 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:  Yes, correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Any questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you very much. 

 

 MR. OLIVEIRA:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 Please state your name and address for the record. 

 

 J. MAROTTA:   J. Marotta, 1 Cobblestone Road, Burlington.  I’m in 

favor of this for the ability of Stanley Black & Decker.   

 

 I work for AMTRUST. 

 

 That’s all I have. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 
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 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response.) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application?   Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response.) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6273A, Application of Raymond & Julie Bernard for a 

2’ front yard setback variance & a 9’ side yard setback variance under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 20 Lagana Avenue, 

property of Raymond & Julie A. Bernard in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 Mr. Bohigian resumed his seat at the dais. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record. 

 

 MR. HART:   Hi.  I am Scott Hart from 14 Case Street, Farmington, 

CT. 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  My name is Julie Bernard, 20 Lagana Avenue in 

Plantsville. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. HART: Since our last meeting, I just want to let you know we 

are in the process of taking down the temporary pop up garage in the 

back.   Just have a couple of more things, posts and things, and it is 

on its way down now.   

 

 I have a copy of a picture where it is coming down.  I would like 

you to submit that. 

 

 We also went and visited an architect and hired him to draw some 

preliminary plans as to how it would look --- the garage would look 

attached to the house.  And, how it would be split up as far as dining 

room versus the garage. 

 

 The dining area would be 288 square feet which would be at the 

back side of the garage.  Approximately 20 by 24. 

 

 The footprint of the house would be increased by 864 square feet. 

 

 We also asked the architect while he was out at the property to 

take a look to see if maybe there was somewhere else that we could put 

this garage and dining room area that would be more acceptable to the 

board. 
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 Unfortunately, he could not figure out where else that it could 

go.  On the left side of the property it just sits right on the 

setback.  At the back of the property there is an existing pool and 

existing deck.  There is a slider from the kitchen so that would have 

to be all knocked down if we were to put the garage behind the house. 

 

 So, realistically in his eyes and also the homeowners and my 

eyes, this is kind of the only place that it fits.  I believe that the 

drawings that were submitted to you, I think they are aesthetically 

pleasing.  It would make the house look very nice from the street. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, basically at this point, the garage would be 24 

by 24 with a 12 by24 foot room to the rear? 

 

 MR. HART:  To the rear as a dining room, yes. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Did we get a letter from the neighbor next door?  In 

your last packet?  I think from Elton? 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  No.  The neighbors on the, well, on the side that 

we want to put the garage? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes? 

 

 MS. BERNARD: No.  We didn’t.  They have a garage that is pretty 

much on our property line so we didn’t think they would have a problem 

with us putting the garage. 

 

 That’s my property right there.  And, see the garage is --- 

 

 MR. HART:  On the line. 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  Like on the line. 

 

 MR. HART:  On both sides.  They have garages on both sides of her 

and they’re on the line. 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  Well, the other side is a shed.  It’s on our – 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Your garage will go right where --- 

 

 MR. HART:  Where the camper trailer is. 
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 MS. BERNARD:  We moved the camper now. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And that other structure in the back would be 

removed, correct? 

 

 MR. HART:  Yes. 

 

 MS. BERNARD: Yes.  We are working on it. We had to move the 

camper and everything. 

 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, that’s going there. 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  And, our other side, it’s only 19.5 feet to the 

property line and the setback is 20 so we can’t put it on that side.  

And, it is also a hill. 

 

 MR. HART: And, that’s where the sewage also comes out of the 

house.  On that side.  And, a few years ago they just spent $3500 

getting hooked up to the city.  And, then --- 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  And, then, you know, going by the house, $10,000 to 

go by the house.  So --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the existing trees, will they be kept? 

 

 MR. HART:  Yes.  The trees --- 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  The trees on the side of the --- where the drive --

- on the side of the garage, those trees, I don’t believe so. I think 

we are going to have to take at least three of them down.  They’re fir 

trees and we don’t want sap all over the cars in the driveway. 

 

 I’m talking about on the side of the garage, there’s --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: At the front of the house. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Those are the pine trees we are talking about? 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  The pine trees. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It says: 18-inch pine, 15-inch pine and 20-inch 

pine. 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  My husband was saying that he thought they probably 

would have to take them down. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Is there a fence there? 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  The neighbor has a small fence there because they 

have a basketball hoop in the back and the basketball kept coming into 

our yard because we are on a hill.  So, they put a small fence so it 

stopped the basketball. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MS. BERNARD:   But see, now we have to park in our back yard and 

aesthetically, we would like --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Where is the camper going? 

 

 MS. BERNARD:  In the back in the other driveway.  It’s already 

moved. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 Questions?  Any other questions? 

 

 (No response.) 

 

 Thank you very much. 

 

 MR. HART:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you for working with us and coming back. 

 

 MR. HART:  You are very welcome. 

 

 THE CHIAR:  We appreciate it. 

 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

8:09 p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6265A, Application of Connecticut Lighting Center 

Inc. for variance to exceed permissible attached sign area under 

Sections 13-05C.1, 13-05C.2 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 50 

Graham Place, property of 50 Graham Place Inc. c/o Joyce Scalzo in an 

I-1 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6265A with respect to the 

revised applications and conditions. 

 

Conditions: 

 

 - The sign be 360 inches across and 85 and a half inches 

high. 

 

 - The Connecticut Lighting Centers be the only wording on the 

sign, as depicted here. 

 

 - The sign be backlit only as to the letters. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt that the sign, should we approve it, is a large 

sign and should give the applicant the visibility that the applicant 

was seeking. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese added it is a tough spot.  He really doesn’t have 

any visibility from any of the roads except for 84. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6274A, Application of Andrew J. & Elwyn B. Quirk 

for a special exception to allow a family flock of chickens under 

Sections 3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 71 Whispering 

Pines Drive, property of Andrew J. & Elwyn B. Quirk in an R-20/25 

zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6274A with conditions. 

 

Conditions: 

 

 - There be no more than six chickens. 

 

 - There be no roosters. 

 

 - The pen size and enclosure be as stated in the application. 

 

 - The location be as shown on the plan attached to the 

location. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese noted it is pretty straight forward and it meets all 

of the requirements. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6275A, Application of Marcin Zablocki for a 4’ side 

yard setback variance for a proposed deck under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 113 Wedgewood Road, property of Marcin 

Zablocki in an R-40 zone. 

 

 Public hearing continued. 
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 D. APPEAL #6276A, Application of Denise M. Theriault for a 

special exception to allow a food truck on private property under 

Sections 4-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 410 Main Street, 

property of James N. & Rosemary T. Champagne in a B zone. 

 

 Public hearing continued. 
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 E. APPEAL #6277A, Application of Douglas Mitchell for a 

variance to allow a pool in the side yard under Sections 2-01A.A.6 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 216 Pratt Street, property of Douglas 

R. Mitchell Jr. in an R-40 zone.  

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6277A.  Mr. Gworek 

seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he thought the lot was a unique lot and if you 

were to look at the house you would think it was at the rear of the 

house.  It is an odd shaped house and an odd shaped lot.   It is in 

harmony with the neighborhood and that is really what makes it. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 F. APPEAL #6278A, Application of Paulo R. Oliveira for a 

variance to exceed permissible attached sign area under Sections 13-

05C.1, 13-05C.2 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 400 Executive 

Boulevard property of 400 Executive Boulevard Southington LLC c/o 

Amtrust Financial Services in an I-1 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6278A with conditions: 

 

Conditions: 

 

 - The sign be the size as shown on the plan that was 

submitted. 

 

 - The letters, only, be lit. 

 

 - There be no lighting on the back of the sign itself. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said for purposes of the location it is adequate for 

allowing customers to see where the building is and it is in harmony 

with the other signs on the other buildings in that area. 

 

 Mr. Gworek agreed.  He asked if the Commissioner saw and reviewed 

the letter from the owner of the building.  I had a question on the 

language as I reread it now. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 There is a question about the signs being in the same location.  

Based on the picture provided.  Would that be a sticking point? 

 

 Based on the package provided us and the pictures, it looks like 

the sign is in a different location on one of them.  Would that 

present any legal issues for us? 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe responded he didn’t know if it would for us, but 

maybe for the applicant. 

 

 The Chair clarified we are just approving the sign and not the 

location.  It would really be up to the landlord. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6273A, Application of Raymond & Julie Bernard for a 

2’ front yard setback variance & a 9’ side yard setback variance under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 20 Lagana Avenue, 

property of Raymond & Julie A. Bernard in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6273A with conditions. 

 

Conditions: 

 

 - That the structure be built as shown on the revised June 

23, 2017 plan. 

 

 - In the location as shown on that plan. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese complimented the applicant on voluntarily pulling 

down that fabric garage.  I think that is something that benefited. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe added another condition: 

 

 - That one of the conditions of the permit be that the vinyl 

garage to the rear come down prior to issuance of a permit. 

 

 The Chair stated it basically is in harmony with what they have 

in the neighborhood.  I think it is going to be a good addition to the 

neighborhood. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe added the drawing is in harmony with the rest of the 

house as opposed to the previous drawing. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 

 The next meeting is July 25
th
.     The Chairman will not be here 

so the Vice Chairman will take over. 

 

 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn and Mr. Pugliese seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:18 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

   Robert Salka, Chairman  


